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ASE Annual General Meeting 2025
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the Association for Science Education held on Saturday 8th March 2025 via Zoom video link. The meeting commenced at 09.00 hours. 25 members were present and signed the register. In attendance were Lynn Ladbrook (CEO), Laura Rafferty (Director of Finance and Operations)
Manoj Chitnavis, Chair of the Board of Trustees, welcomed all those present.  
1.
Apologies were received from Lyn Haynes, Stuart Naylor, Pete Robinson, Dame Sue Tunicliffe, Martin Reece and Alex Sinclair.  
2.
Minutes of 2024 Annual General Meeting
The Minutes of the 2023 Annual General Meeting held Saturday 16th March 2024 were accepted at the meeting of the Trustee Body following the AGM. These Minutes were approved.
Proposed: Dennis Sutton
Seconded: Maggie Hannon
Carried:  23 approved 2 abstentions
3.       Presentation by the Chief Executive
Lynn Ladbrook, ASE Chief Executive, gave a presentation outlining Association activities during the year, the key theme being the Association’s highlights of 2023/24 (i.e. 01 August 2023 to 31st July 2024).
Highlights included:
· Topline numbers for the year included: 6183 members, 18,170 CPD hours, 605,500 page views, 33,000 social media followers, 1 new brand, 64 newsletters and 27 new stories.  
· Our Region Committees in England, Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland also hosted face to face events, teach meetings and Tech Meets.  Local groups ran 28 events attended by over 780 members throughout 2023/24.  

· We also supported professional networks – including our Teacher Developer network that meet monthly and a new International network – for teachers coming from abroad.
· This year the ASE Northern Ireland Committee ran an extremely successful Northern Ireland conference at the W5 centre in Belfast.  It attracted over 200 attendees and offered valuable CPD, networking, resource sharing  - a record number of technicians attended and feedback was extremely positive.  LL thanked the ASE NI Committee for their hard work in making this event such a success. 
· ASE Asia Conference, hosted for the second year by Patana International school in Bangkok – this event attracted 125 delegates from 37 international schools in seven countries.  Leigh Hoath, Co-Chair of the Association and Marianne Cutler presented some of the sessions. This event will be hosted by Kings College International School in Bangkok
· Annual Conference in Northampton was another key highlight, attracting over 1400 delegates.  Thanks to our sponsors including AQA, Phillip Harris, Vitta, RSC, Ogden Trust, OUP and Gatbsy. 
· We also held successful conferences for Teacher Developers at the IoP in June  (thanks again to AQA and Ogden Trust for support this event) and a successful summer conference for Technicians in July 2024 at Cambridge Regional conference. (with thanks to Philip Harris for supporting that event).

· In 2023/24 we hosted three online webinars on AI – kindly sponsored by Century tech, webinars to support the maths capabilities for biology teachers in partnership with MEI and funded by DfE, and supported a further 55 schools in our Keeping Science Practical programme – kindly supported by Wolfson.
· Our Inclusion in Schools programme, funded by the DfE in partnership with STEM Learning, supported a further 235 teachers – who completed 6 modules designed to help build an inclusive culture in science classrooms. ….

· The ASE is a licenced body of the Science Council and is proud to support members with accreditation. Total registrations for 2023/24 totalled 307. 

· A key part of our CPD is our Journals:  We published 153 articles across four journals.  - PS, SSR, JES(supported by PSTT) and EIS.  A Key focus for the journals this year – amongst a number of other topics was climate change and sustainability.  Whilst we are no long publishing our international journal – we are seeking to increase our international content in the mainstream journals. 

· It was a busy year for advocacy activity, with the PCAG report launched in October, EEF Guidance in November, the House of Lords Report into the education of 11-16 year olds in December.  We either contributed to, or submitted evidence to, these forums and helped to shape them in some way. We submitted detailed responses to the Consultation on the Advance British Standard and in April published our election manifesto pledges.  We met with several MPs in the spring to discuss our priorities and continue to work with the LSG in Scotland and Qualifications Wales on policy developments on the curriculum and assessment there.
· In 2023/24 we introduced a lower new membership subscription – this was to reduce barriers to entry and make ASE more affordable and value for money. In answer to a question from Peter Burrows, LL confirmed that the higher number of subscribers related to those additional (or non primary subscribers) that are in membership by virtue of their relationship or employment with a school or institution. LL also confirmed that the primary member (ie the individual or the institution) was not double counted when counting non primary members (ie the employee) of an institution
· We have seen a growth in membership of 21% - although this is being driven heavily by free Trainee membership – we hope these members will continue to support the ASE when they qualify and become a full time teacher. 

The CEO offered her personal thanks to the past President, Professor Michael J. Reiss, current President, Professor Louise Archer, the Trustee Body, the Chair Trio, especially Leigh Hoath and Alex Sinclair, co-chairs during this financial year, our committees and the staff team for their support and hard work over the year.
The Chair of Trustees thanked the CEO for all her hard work along with her team.  
The CEO report was noted. 
4.
Annual Report of the Trustee Body
The Chair referred to the previously circulated Annual Report 
The AGM duly received the report. 
5.
Annual Statement of Accounts 2023/2024
Susie Burr, the Honorary Treasurer, thanked Laura Rafferty, Director of Finance and Operations, for her support and guidance throughout the year.  She also thanked the Trustee Board, Q&A Committee and accountants Goldwins. Laura Rafferty and Susie Burr presented the financial information.  Highlights were as follows: 
· Overall reserves were £160k at the end of the financial year.  These are down £30k on 2022/23 but absorbed £76k in restructure costs.  Savings from the restructure would be realised in this next financial year.  

· Reserves will increase by approximately £120k in 24/25
· New reserves policy adopted by Trustees September 2024:-“The ASE undertakes an annual review of reserves policy to ensure finances are sufficient to meet our charitable aims or in extremis to pay our financial obligations in an orderly wind-down. The reserves policy sets a minimum level of reserves at 4 months of running costs and a maximum at 10 months, with the target level of reserves set at 6 months.” 

Work to stabilise finances over last two years included: 

· Summer 2023 staffing review and restructure. Ongoing savings from staff reduction in 23-24 financial year equated to roughly £160k
· Rationalisation of journals offer & sale of Millgate business and assets (Dec 2024)
· Reduction in ‘core’ costs (salaries and support costs) by 25% from 23/24 to 24/25.
· The injection of cash from lease surrender will fall into 2024-25 and hence we are budgeting for a surplus of £119k.
· Whilst we have been successful in reducing our cost base and have managed to increase reserves partly through the surrender of our lease, the outlook is still challenging
· In previous years we had been in receipt of significant amounts of project income and a generous legacy, which also contributed to our core costs. The Inclusion project ended in summer 2024 and the funding outlook for science education is much more challenging, with a number of organisations competing for smaller pots of money. 
· We are pleased that student and ECT membership is driving membership growth, but our paid membership is not growing as we would wish. The team are developing strategies to try to boost growth including careful engagement with those that will soon convert to paid membership, however the outlook is challenging – any support that members are able to offer in promoting membership amongst colleagues and schools would be much appreciated.
· Our low cost base means there is a continued pressure on costs, and low reserves constrains our ability to invest in resources, technology and personnel that might help to improve our offer. We are still heavily reliant on the goodwill of our members and committees – for which we are extremely grateful.
The Annual Statement of Accounts was received 
6.
Changes to the Rules of the Association
It was agreed to take this item before the item on appointing an Auditor. It was proposed that the rules be changed in order to allow ASE to appoint an Independent Examiner if income falls below £1million.

Proposed: Susan Burr

Seconded: Dennis Sutton

Carried: 25 votes in favour
The following changes to Rules 27, 28 and 29 were confirmed:
i. add the words “or Independent Examination” after Audit 

ii. and “Independent Examiner” after “Auditor” 

7
To confirm the appointment of the Independent Examiners
Goldwins Ltd were approved as Independent Examiners for financial year 24/25.
Proposed: Susan Burr
Seconded: Maggie Hannon
Carried: 25 votes in favour
8.
Report of the Quality and Audit (Q&A) Committee and vote to confirm members of the Q&A Committee
Nicky Souter spoke on behalf of the Chair of Q&A.  He noted that Stuart Naylor had already offered his apologies for absence and that the report was circulated prior to the meeting and should be taken as read.  In summary Q&A express confidence that the Trustees and the Executive have served the members well with due diligence throughout.  Stuart Naylor and Nicky Souter have reached the end of their committee membership and intimate their willingness to be re-elected. Peter Robinson has reached the end of his co-option and has intimated his willingness to be elected to the Q&A committee. 
Proposed: Maggie Hannon

Seconded: Dennis Sutton 

Carried 23 voted in favour 
9.
To elect Honorary Members
It was confirmed that the following members had been awarded Honorary Membership of the Association: Ali Redmore and Susie Burr.  
Congratulations to both Ali and Susie on their well deserved award. 
10.
Votes of Thanks
The Honorary Secretary (Annual Conference) thanked University of Nottingham, Chancellor, Speaker, Exhibitors, special thanks to Angela Buckland and the staff at HQ, as well as Committees for their work in selecting sessions and for their support in promoting and finally thanks to the volunteers from the membership who supported on the day and who did an excellent job which was much appreciated by delegates at the conference.   
11.
Any other business
There was no other business to report.
Manoj thanked the staff team and to those attending the AGM for their ongoing and loyal support.  Personal thanks to Lynn, Laura and the team, and the Trustee body, specifically Maggie Hannon, Susie Burr and to chairs of the Q&A Nicky Souter and Stuart Naylor.
Many members of the AGM noted their thanks to Lynn, Laura and the team for all their hard work. 
The Meeting closed at 10.12 hours.
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